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LWVM APRIL/MAY ACTIVITIES 
 
LUNCH WITH THE LEAGUE – An opportunity to socialize with League members and listen to guest speakers 
presenting issues of importance to the League. Luncheons are held the third Wednesday of the month from 11:30 
a.m. to 1:00 p.m. at the Marriott Hotel on Bel Air Boulevard. The buffet lunch is $15.00. RSVP to 432-2492 or 
lovjan42@comcast.net. 
 
MONTHLY STUDY GROUP – In-depth objective study of a selected issue held on the second Monday of the 
month from 5:30-7:00 p.m. at the home of Jane Gordon, 2116 Sheffield Ct., Mobile 36693, 662-3386. Light 
refreshments served. 
 
VOTE 18 - Schools are calling and scheduling our national award winning young voter engagement program. 
Contact Myra Evans to learn more:  bobalouiemom@yahoo.com or 666-7914. 
 
April 19 - LWV Annual Meeting 6:00 pm Marriott Hotel - David Perry, Chief of Staff for Governor Bentley 
will discuss healthcare and economic development.  Come to hear "the latest" on issues of concern to the League 
and all citizens of Alabama!!! -  Dinner $35.00 - for reservations call 662-3386 or email lovjan42@comcast.net. 
 
April 24-25 – Public Service Commission’s public hearings on Mobile Gas’s rate structure in Montgomery. 
 
April 26-28 – State League Convention in Tuscaloosa 
 
April 29  - Evening study group at the home of Jane Gordon (662-3386)- we will hear from a biologist  about the 
actual quality of our water - we hope to have help deciphering the MAWSS data in our water bills - this is 
rescheduled from April 9. 

 
May 22 – Lunch with the League at the Marriott Hotel – 11:30 a.m.  RSVP to 432-2492 OR 
lovjan42@comcast.net 
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Co-President’s Letter 
 
    I never read acknowledgements – I don’t seem to ever know any of the people 
mentioned – but I hope that you will read mine. If you do humor me and read these 
acknowledgements, I think that not only will you most likely know someone, but 
there is a good chance that you are also on the list. I’m certain that I will wake up 
stressed in a couple nights because I will suddenly remember one or two people I 
have momentarily forgotten. Please accept my sincere apology if it is you.  
    I’d like to start with a big thank-you to the LWV-Mobile Board of Directors for 
having faith in Barbara Caddell and me and asking us to serve out the remainder of 
Jane Everest’s term as co-presidents. More importantly, the board has been 
tremendously supportive, which has made this a very rewarding experience for me 
and a successful year for all of us. Each board member is so skilled and dependable 
in fulfilling regular duties that we never had to worry about those many important 
functions you all do, such as luncheon hospitality, membership, banking and 
observer corps. 
    I’d like to thank next my co-president, Barbara Caddell, for doing most of the 
work, and for being so kind and gracious about it. I have really enjoyed working 
with Barbara. She is fun, smart and passionate – and gets things done. 
    I have really enjoyed the evening study group. I have been inspired by your deep 
interest in water and the hard work you have all dedicated to a study that really took 
us to a complex area of state policy. Jane Gordon is a beautiful hostess. I dream of 
being able to be so relaxed and organized one day. Betsey Wooten has been an 
incredible co-chair for the study group. We have been very fortunate to have her 
helping us understand issues– and particularly for tackling and explaining interbasin 
water transfers and hydraulic unit codes. 
    Anne Walsh and the elections services team have done an amazing job this year, 
particularly with the District 97 candidate forum. I was very proud to be wearing my 
LWV button that evening. 
    Nan Costello has worked tirelessly to organize a fantastic annual meeting dinner. 
I am very much looking forward to it. Mark Berte helped us to bring in an exciting 
speaker, Gov. Bentley’s chief of staff, David Perry. Mark also helped me plan 
speakers for several luncheons, especially our ambitious first function of the year in 
which we had representatives from about 18 different agencies and nonprofit 
organizations that improve and/or protect area waters. Thank you Mark. 
    Led by Kathryn Cariglino, the Nominations Committee selected an exciting slate 
to join our leadership. I’d like to also thank all those individuals who said “yes” 
when they were called. 
    Mary Ann Merchant does a superb job with the monthly newsletter – and is very 
sweet and patient when I go over deadline, as I have this month. 
     The award-winning Vote18 crew has continued its good work and I’d like to 
especially thank Myra Evans, who brings her infectious optimism to Vote18 – and 
everything else she does. She has done such a great job that we now have to share 
her with a couple other states as she begins the prestigious Ruth S.Shur fellowship, 

for which she was selected recently. 
    Beth Zotter has been investing much energy and talent into building us a stellar website. Watch for it! 
    And Mary McGinnis... How do I acknowledge someone who was already an institution when I joined the League? 
Mary has been a gift to the League of Women Voters and a gift to the entire Mobile community. Mary is blessed with 
many wonderful traits and abilities and she has shared them generously and tirelessly. We are all incredibly fortunate 
that Mobile was to be a stop on her world adventure. 
    To the membership and friends: thank you. I have been proud to serve as co-president to an organization that has 
accomplished so much and that can count such intelligent, interesting, talented and caring men and women among its 
members.  

Gina Finnegan 
Co-President 

 

LWV of Mobile 2012-2013 
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Mary Ann Merchant 
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Charletta House 
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Rella Snetsinger 
 
Directors 
Mark Berte 
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Mary McGinnis 
Andrea Pennington 
Barbara Cooper South 
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David Perry, Alabama Chief of Staff,  
Featured Speaker at Annual Meeting 

 
David Adams Perry, Governor Robert Bentley’s Chief of Staff, will be the featured speaker at the League of Women 
Voters of Mobile’s annual meeting on April 19.  Perry is a former attorney with the Birmingham-based law firm 
Maynard, Cooper & Gale, P.C. He worked in the Finance Department in Governor Bob Riley’s administration, serving 
as Assistant Finance Director, working with then Finance Director Drayton Nabers, Jr.  
 
Perry graduated with honors from Duke University, having received a Bachelor of Arts Degree in Public Policy Studies 
and is also an honors graduate of Northwestern University School of Law. Perry is a founding board member of the 
Birmingham Education Foundation.  
 
Perry grew up in Mobile and said an experience at Mobile County’s Phillips Preparatory School helped spark his interest 
in public service.  One of his favorite teachers, a Latin teacher, was laid off in the early 1990s, a time when the state 
education budget was prorated.  He was cut because of unexpected revenue shortfalls. 
 
“That experience brought home very personally to me the impact that state government has on the everyday lives of its 
citizens,” Perry said.  “Public service is something that I’m very passionate about and have always been passionate 
about.” 
 
Perry will speak on April 19 at the Mobile Marriott on Bel Air Boulevard.  He will address the RESTORE Act and oil 
spill recovery as well as health care issues for Alabamians.  The public is invited.  The annual meeting begins at 6:00 
p.m., and dinner will be served at 6:30 p.m.  Tickets are $35.00 and reservations are required.  �����������	��
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Welcome New Member!! 

Patti McAhrens 
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PSC Commissioners Hear Complaints from Public over Mobile Gas Rates 

By Ben Raines, al.com, March 18, 2013 

PSC commissioners faced tough questions from a crowd at the Ben May Public Library in Mobile Monday night. Most 
wanted to know why they pay twice as much for natural gas as customers in Biloxi.   “Don’t hold back. This is a 
meeting for y’all to let us hear your complaints,” Public Service Commissioner Terry Dunn said to open an 
informal PSC hearing on Mobile Gas rates held Monday evening. 

The commissioners got that and more. Calling them cavalier, on the side of industry, and not deserving of the public’s 
trust, customers of Mobile Gas demanded to know why they pay more than twice as much for gas as utility customers in 
Mississippi. Many referenced an AL.com analysis conducted in November that showed that a Mobile Gas customer 
would pay $103 for gas that would cost a customer of the utility in Biloxi just $43. “I have yet to figure out why Mobile 
is 60 to 65 percent more expensive in gas than Biloxi, Shreveport, and other cities. Mobile Gas has been known as the 
3rd most expensive utility in the nation,” said Kerry Muzzey.  Edgar Downing, with Mobile Gas, explained that the 
utility was the sixth oldest in the nation, and so had high maintenance costs.  

"You've been in business 176 years. You ought to know how to do this by now," Muzzey said, to laughter from the 
audience. "This problem was brought to your attention 5 years ago. You've done nothing. You put on a good show. 
You've come to Mobile and glad-handed with us.  But you don't care about the people."  Speaking directly to PSC 
president Twinkle Cavanaugh, Muzzey said, “You at the Public Service Commission have a very cavalier attitude when 
it comes to dealing with the people… What I’m saying to you is I have no faith in you. Terry Dunn is the only one who 
has been trying to do anything.” 

Dunn has been at odds with fellow commissioners Twinkle Cavanaugh and Jeremy Oden over whether to hold formal 
hearings on rates charged by the state’s regulated utilities. Dunn, who favors formal hearings, believes such hearings are 
the only way to ensure consumers are paying fair rates.  Oden, who identified himself to the audience as a preacher, and 
Cavanaugh want to have informal hearings on Mobile Gas, Alagasco and Alabama Power over the next several years 
prior to having formal hearings. Informal hearings provide the best opportunity to hear from the public, Oden said.” I’ve 
been the lone wolf crying in the night for three months,” Dunn said of his call for formal hearings.  

"I am very concerned that you folks have voted not to have formal hearings on Mobile Gas. Many of these 
questions could be answered with formal hearings. We would know what goes into the stew of O&M, or 
Operations and Maintenance costs. Are they paying for Christmas parties? We would know if we were paying for 
O&M or for S&M,” said Barbara Caddell. “It appears to me as a citizen that the best way to answer these 
questions is in a formal view. Then folks can review the record.” 

Commissioner Oden likened the informal review process to a grand jury held before a trial.” You can’t have a trial 
without a grand jury. That’s where we are at now. I don’t want to hear from the people who have enough money to hire 
a lawyer. I want to hear from you, the customers,” Oden said, explaining why he believes informal hearings are the right 
choice. 

During the meeting, the frayed relationship between the three commissioners was apparent. 

Cavanaugh stated that she had initiated informal hearings on Mobile Gas immediately after she was elected, suggesting 
the hearings were called in response to public concerns.” The review that we started was scheduled already. Alabama 
Gas is scheduled for next year. It was already scheduled, I want to clear that up,” Dunn said, drawing a contrast with 
Cavanaugh’s statement. 
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“They were scheduled for a much later date,” Cavanaugh responded after taking the shared microphone from Dunn. “I 
hit the ground running. We’re not going to wait. We’re not going to wait until 2014.”While Cavanaugh spoke repeatedly 
of how open the PSC was to public participation, the crowd was interested in other topics. Again and again, the audience 
returned to the central question of the night: Why does Mobile Gas charge more than twice as much for natural gas as 
utilities in Mississippi?” 

At times, the meeting became heated.  “This guy, the preacher (Commissioner Jeremy Oden), is dodging around. Why is 
our gas more than twice as expensive as other states? We can jawbone around all night but that’s why we are all here,” 
shouted an audience member. People cheered. 

"The real key driver is the weather," said Edgar Downing, with Mobile Gas, explaining why Biloxi's rates were so much 
lower. "Biloxi is owned by Centerpoint Energy. They have a statewide rate. That rate is based on weather in Jackson, 
Miss. It’s 46 percent colder there. If you put Mobile Gas in Jackson, our rates would be 16 percent lower." 

"There is a much greater difference between Mobile and these other cities than 16 percent," said Larry Christensen, 
referring to AL.com stories that showed Mobile Gas charged more than twice what the Mississippi utilities charge. 
Christensen suggested that Mobile Gas charged too much to deliver gas to homes compared to utilities in other states.  

At one point, a string of men and women in business suits spoke one after another in favor of the job the PSC does, and 
described the low utility rates available to industry as good for business. Most industries purchase their own gas on the 
open market and only rely on Mobile Gas for pipeline transportation. The industry speakers identified themselves as 
representatives of a steel mill and other business interests. A spokesman for Manufacture Alabama was shouted down by 
the audience with shouts of “You’re a shill. You’re a plant,” as he spoke positively of the PSC’s regulation.  “They’re 
the happy customers. We’re not,” shouted a Mobile Gas customer, referring to the industry representatives. “Industry is 
real happy with the transportation rates that you regulate. But we’re the customers. We’re not happy.” 

During the meeting, both PSC staff members and representatives of Mobile Gas took pains to suggest that the company 
does not earn a return on equity of 13.85 percent, which is what it is allowed by the PSC. Instead, both the PSC officials 
and the company argued that the company makes closer to 9 or 10 percent. The return on equity is essentially the profit 
the company is allowed to earn. Mobile Gas is allowed a return on equity of 13.85 percent. Both Alabama Power and 
Mobile Gas have argued that the return on equity allowed by the PSC does not provide a true picture of the profits they 
are allowed to make. Both utilities suggested that other costs mean they earn substantially less than their allowed rate of 
return figures of 13.85 and 14 percent. Utilities around the nation are compared to each other based on the return on 
equity they are allowed by regulators. Most earn around 10 percent. AL.com has been unable to find a gas or electric 
utility allowed to earn a rate of return as high as that allowed to Mobile Gas and Alabama Power.  

The head of the PSC gas division, Bob Reed, suggested that the return allowed to Mobile Gas might indeed be too 
high. "That might not be appropriate today. That is the next item on the agenda for these meetings... I know many of you 
believe we haven't been doing our jobs," Reed said, explaining that he understood the public's frustration. "We can’t 
change that this week. But I think we can change it this year." 

The public also questioned the amount of information the PSC makes available to the public regarding utility rates. PSC 
officials said they were legally prohibited from providing detailed information on the costs related to Mobile Gas and its 
operations.  

“We have learned that residential customers of Mobile Gas and Alagasco pay almost twice as much for natural 
gas as do residential customers in our similarly sized neighboring states, Georgia and Mississippi. Quite 
naturally, Alabamians want to know why this disparity exists,” said Gina Finnegan, with the League of Women 
Voters. “Several questions have been raised in the press recently regarding Alabama’s higher natural gas 
transportation tariff charges, individual and business utility rates, and operation and maintenance expenditures 
as compared to our neighbors. These differences may be appropriate, and the rates may be fair, but the citizens 
of Alabama have no way of knowing.”  
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Farewell Party Held for Mary McGinnis 

 
A large gathering of friends came to wish LWVM former president Mary McGinnis and her husband Roy 

Allgauer a fond farewell at a party on Saturday, April 6, at the home of Andrea and Al Pennington.   
Mary joined the League in 2007 as a new resident of Mobile.  She has served as 2nd VP for Membership, 1st VP 

for Program, President, and coordinator of our award-winning Vote 18 program.  Mary started the Civics 101 class and 
was co-chair of the Vigor High School Civic Engagement Project. League membership grew 52% under Mary’s 
leadership and the LWVM won the membership award twice at the state convention.  She also served on the state 
league. 
  Mary and Roy have traveled, worked, and lived in different corners of the world.  They are moving to Bahrain at 
the end of April.  We thank Mary for her years of dedicated service to the LWVM, and we wish her the best on this next 
journey of her life. 
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April is Great American Cleanup Month 
Working Together for a Cleaner, Greener Mobile 

 
During the month of April, hundreds of volunteers from across the Mobile area will lend a hand to spruce up 
their streets, parks, neighborhoods and waterways.  Keep Mobile Beautiful has joined the Great American 
Cleanup campaign during the month of April.  And it's coming to a neighborhood near YOU! 
 
It is the Great American Cleanup, Mobile style!  The GAC is the nation's leading litter cleanup event, 
sponsored nationally by Keep America Beautiful! We need hundreds and hundreds of volunteers! 
It is so easy to lend a hand to help clean up neglected areas around town. 
 
We are calling on volunteers to join the effort to clean-up their neighborhoods during the month of April. To 
help make this national initiative a local success, Keep Mobile Beautiful is providing each group with cleanup 
supplies including trash bags, litter grabbers, gloves and safety vests. 
 
Registration is free and easy! To form a team or volunteer, contact Keep Mobile Beautiful at 251-208-6029. 

MEMBERS RECRUIT NEW MEMBERS 
Nearly all new members join the League because a current League member invites them to a League 
event or adds their names to our Friends List.  The Membership Committee follows up with a 
personal contact and information about joining.  If you know of someone who would make a good 
League member, send the name and email contact to Membership VP Beth Hardaway at: 
bhardaway@southalabama.edu 


